
 
District Advisory Council Minutes  

August 26, 2021 
 

 
The meeting was called to order at 6:16 pm by Chairperson, Steve Dobbs, and the following 
people were in attendance:  
Steve Dobbs, Chairman, Adam Cohen, Vice Chairman,  Lisa Bell, Secretary, Ken Kenworthy, 
Superintendent, Katharine Williams, Director of Mental Health and Behavioral Supports,  
Heather Siler-Dobbs, Director of Grants and Special Programs, Jeff Diefendorf, Director of 
Operations, Lauren Myers, Principal Okeechobee High School, Sean Downing, Principal, 
Osceola, Vicki Goggins, Principal Freshman Campus,  Tuuli Robinson, Principal North 
Elementary, Cynthia Kubit, Principal Central Elementary,  Audi Ash, Assistant Principal OAA 
and representative from Virtual, Sonya Smith, Assistant Principal Seminole Elementary, Cheryl 
Hollin, representative Everglades Elementary, April Butler, representative Yearling Middle 
School, Hope Sheppard, TSA Grants and Special Programs, Dan Thomas, Dean Okeechobee 
High School 
 
 
Mr. Dobbs asked for a motion to approve the written minutes from the last meeting.  A motion 
was made by Adam Cohen and seconded by Cheryl Hollin.  
 
Mr. Kenworthy was first on the agenda with updates about our district.  He said that we are 
always striving to either meet or succeed the state averages.  He reported that in many ways 
our latest statistics give us a check mark in the right direction.  Congratulations and shout-outs 
were extended to both Everglades Elementary and Seminole Elementary; Everglades for their 
higher than state average scores in 4th and 5th grade math, 5th grade ELA and for earning a 
“B” grade overall and Seminole, for steadily improving for the past 3 years and for scoring well 
enough in reading to pull them out of the ranking for lowest scoring 300 schools in the state.  
Because of these improvements the district will opt in for a new grade for both schools.   
 
The following slides give more detailed information regarding our district’s academic scores by 
school: 
 
 



 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 

Regarding the new high school timeline, the Bid has been opened and potential contractors will 
be short-listed.  The short-list will be Board Approved on September 9th and the final short-list 
ranking on October 5th.   The following timeline was presented:   
 

 
 
 
 
With regard to enrollment for the 21-22 school year, Mr. Kenworthy reported that most school 
were growing.  As of August 24, our total enrollment was 6143 which was only 48 less students 
than our projected enrollment.  The following is a breakdown of enrollment by school: 
 



 
 
 
 
Currently, we have position vacancies.  We have 2 vacant Administrative positions, 16 classified 
and 15 instructional positions.   
 
In the interest of time and because he wanted to yield the floor to the Grants and Special 
Programs Department, Mr. Kenworthy quickly mentioned the following things that will be coming 
soon or have recently been implemented:  
 



 
: 
 

 



Lastly, Mr. Kenworthy gave us an update on COVID exclusions and the student exclusion 
protocol.  Since Jul 30, 2021 and up until August 25th, we have excluded 2218 students, with 
another 100 students being excluded today. He noted that the Surgical Center, which was being 
used for COVID testing would be closed and that AG/Civic Center would be opened.  The 
following slides were presented: 
 

 

 



 
 

 
 
 
Next on the Agenda, our Grants and Special Programs gave several updates.  Hope Sheppard 
presented Footsteps2Brillance data with us.  In the last year we have logged 7,523 hours of 
reading with 30,862 books read, 68,433 games played and 11,764 books written.  During this  



summer’s Migrant camps, participants visited the Public Library, the Public Pool, and the 
Kennedy Space Center. Twenty-four students wrote books that are being published.   
 
Mr. Kenworthy asked about these books that were written and being published.  Hope explained 
that the books written were done so using a technique called Right Brain.  Illustrations were 
chosen first and then a story was created based on the illustrations. They looked at colors, 
textures and characters to bring the story to life.  Hope said that these stories were quite unique 
and special.  In a light-hearted comment, Ms. Sheppard offered to send Mr. Kenworthy one of 
her own published books to read.   
 
Heather Siler-Dobbs took the group then to an update on the Title Federal Grants. For the 2021-
22 school year, we have received $3,531,949.00.   For Title I Part A, the following slides were 
presented: 
 
 

 
 



 
 
For Title 1 Part C, the following slide was presented: 
 

 
 
For Title 1 Part D, the following slide was presented:   
 



 
 
For Title IV, the following slide was presented: 
 

 
 
 
For Title V, the following slide was presented: 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
SCHOOL REPORTS 
A theme for all schools was the launching of clubs again.   
 
OHS 
Lauren Myers reported that they had 250 more students on campus so far this year over last.  
The Club Fair was coming up soon and the overall feeling on campus is a positive one.  
 
OFC 
Vicki Goggins tried a couple of times unsuccessfully to give a report via our ZOOM meeting but 
added her notes here.   
 
CES 
Cynthia Kubit talked of having a good kick-off and good attendance (530).  She was especially 
excited to see their Student Advisory Council meeting next week and getting clubs started 
again. The student council and the safety patrol are expected to expand this year. Among club 
choices, these will also be included:  Girls Run Club, Reading, Math, Science, STEM for K-2 
and 3-5 with Lab and Hands-on Science.  There will also be a Reading Room available.  All-in-
all, CES is trying to bring their A Game with work and academics.  
 
OMS 



Sean Downing said that clubs will be starting at Osceola as well.  Teacher planning 
opportunities have increased by building time into the current day.  There will be time in the 
mornings during homeroom a couple of days per week.  Sean expressed some challenges in 
keeping everyone safe (COVID) but said that staff were not as affected as students had been.  
He said that OMS is on the path for a great school year.   
 
Virtual School and OAA 
Mr. Audie Ash talked about an ELearning Centerfor online students where they could go in a 
clean environment and where wifi was available.  He was very excited to report 3 online 
students are already graduation ready.   
 
 
 
EES 
Cheryl Hollin reported that Everglades students showed tremendous growth on both iReady 
assessments and on FSA assessments. Despite the challenges they faced 
throughout the year, the students moved forward in their learning, a testament to the hard work 
and dedication of the Everglades students, staff, and families. They are continuing to embrace 
the Professional Learning Plan with the implementation of ECRI in K-2.  ECRI is a research 
based, explicit and systematic program in phonics and foundational reading skills. Our 
Professional Learning Plan at Everglades involves professional development and monthly 
coaching and feedback sessions with our ECRI consultant. She extended an invitation for DAC 
members to visit our school, attend our children’s programs, meet the teachers and staff, and 
become an active member of our Parent Teacher Organization, School Advisory Council, 
Parental Involvement Committee, and School Volunteer Program. They are looking forward to 
an awesome 2021 - 2022 school year! 
 
YMS 
April Butler gave an update for Yearling Middle School.  She said that clubs had started.  
Through ENCORE Mentoring Program the school is giving more time to meet with kids and 
interact one-on-one.  Staff are developing basketball and softball teams and upcoming is a 
Skate Night and  Movie Night.   
 
SEM 
Sonya Smith said that the staff was very positive this year.  She was very excited about the ELA 
data over last year’s data and said that the kids were also very excited about Math --- 
especially, the 3rd graders.  Teachers are in the process of recording lessons for students who 
go into quarantine.   A shout-out was given to the 5th grade class for 600 books completed!  
 
NES 
Tuuli Robinson was excited to share about their readers, many of whom had achieved 100 
points and a couple who had achieved the 50 point level.  APPT will continue this year on early 
release days.  Kindergarten and first grade parents will be on alternating early release days. 
She said that the staff has been so amazing as they work with homebound exclusions, teacher 



assistants, and other areas. On a sad note, the memorial garden for those NES family 
members, who past away last year, is about finished.  Benches have been ordered in memory 
of their loved ones. Thank you’s were given to OHS and the Maintenance Department for their 
work and support with the garden. 
 
OPERATIONS 
Jeff Diefendorf reported that the Transportation & Food Service Departments were down 
people.  He thanked Lisa Bell for her service while 14+ people were out.  He also thanked Steve 
Dobbs for his collaboration with “Tuuli’s Garden”.    
 
NEW BUSINESS 
None 
Before Adjournment, Adam Cohen suggested that all the club information be put on the 
Schools’ Facebook pages, especially with quarantined students in mind.  He thought this might 
also field and avoid a lot of questions.  
 
A shout-out was given to Mr. Dan Thomas for becoming the new Dean of Okeechobee High 
School.  
 
The meeting was adjourned by Steve Dobbs at 7:09 p.m. 
 
 
 
 


